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PARISH CLERK: Sara Archer, 204 Monkton St, Monkton, Ramsgate, Kent CT12 4JN 
Tel:01843 821989    E: clerk@monktonparish.co.uk  

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 
7th February 2022 at 7:00pm in Monkton Methodist Church

Present	Parish Councillors   Gilly Brown [GB], Davina Ransom [DR], Chris Ransom [CR], Claire Beavis [CB], Steve Bennett [SB]

In Attendance	Sara Archer – Clerk, District Councillors Reece Pugh & Abi Smith plus 7 members of the public.		
	
55/21-22	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
		Apologies had been received from Community Warden Karl Ayelett. PCSO Debbie Forsyth, County 		Councillor Derek Crow Brown.
	
56/21-22            DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS 
		No interests were declared.

57/21-22	PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
· A resident expressed a preference for the Public Question Time to be held at the end of the meeting.  However, the reasoning for the item to be held at the beginning of the meeting was explained and the item would continue to be held at the opening of the meeting for now.
· It was confirmed the Parish Council response to the Local Plan Review would be mentioned in item 59.
· Elliot Town, the Neighbourhood Watch Co-Ordinator introduced himself and was welcomed to the meeting.

58/21-22	MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
It was resolved to accept the minutes of the previous Parish Council meeting held on 7th December 2021 as a true record.  These were proposed by Cllr D Ransom and Seconded by Cllr C Ransom and duly signed by the Chair.
 		
59/21-22	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
Cllr Brown welcomed everyone to the first meeting of 2022 and wished a Happy New Year.  Abi Smith was introduced and congratulated on her appointment as District Councillor.
Cllr Brown advised the Parish Council would be starting a six month trial of monthly meetings in order to try and make the meetings less rushed. 
As referred to previously, the consultation on the Local Plan Review had now closed.  The Parish Council have sent a joint response to TDC, through the Thanet Area Committee of PCs, outlining various concerns, including:
- flaws in demographic & other data calculations on which the plan is based; 
- lack of affordable housing;  
- lack of detail regarding infrastructure improvements (roads) needed to accommodate increase traffic  from new developments etc.
Unusual activity along the Rec Ground access track was raised at last meeting – no reported incidents since.
Cllr Brown confirmed that three residents had collectively volunteered to edit the newsletter with effect from April.  Cllr Davina Ransom was thanked for standing in as editor for the last couple of months.
It was noted the external light on the defibrillator cabinet was not working.  The Clerk had contacted the electrician who would be investigating the issue in due course.  It was suggested a finger sign was attached to the lamppost in order to highlight where the defibrillator was located as it was not easily visible from the road.  Cllr Beavis would make enquiries with KCC for permission to attach the sign to the lamppost. 										Action CB



60/21-22	FLOODING & DRAINAGE
a) Cllr Brown offered a short explanation of the issues with regard to the proposed change to the pumping station at Minster.  Cllr Crow-Brown had been in touch with the Internal Drainage Board and a response was awaited.
b) Approximately 10 properties had been adversely affected by the flooding sewage problems.  To date, Southern Water had installed non-return valves to two properties.  Cllr Brown would follow up on the progress of the installation for the other properties.				Action GB
c) Following the last meeting, the Clerk had invited representatives from Southern Water to attend the next Parish Council meeting in March.  The County Manager and County Engineer would be attending on 7th March.  Resident’s were encouraged to submit any questions to be addressed by the representatives, to the Parish Council, no later than 18th February.  Minster Parish Council and CPRE would also be invited to attend the meeting and raise any issues they have with Southern Water.   								        Action SA/GB
Cllr Brown read the report submitted by Cllr Crow-Brown as follows:

As a member of KCC’s environment committee, we recently received a briefing from Dr Toby Wilson, Southern Water’s director of environment and corporate affairs.
Southern Water has pledged to make “transformational” changes to its infrastructure to protect Kent’s local environment amid spillage concerns. The committee was briefed that millions will be invested into revamping the sewage system to create “sustainable” drainage over the next five years. Councillors questioning Dr Wilson said the county’s drainage systems need “upgrading” as the Victorian-era systems “cannot cope” and wastewater has caused serious damage to Kent’s beaches, rivers and seas.  
When the sewage system is overwhelmed by heavy rainfall, there is a risk of material backing up and flooding homes and businesses. Regarding spillages into the local environment, Dr Wilson stated this is increasingly not acceptable to the public, pledging to something about the situation. Plans have been made for a storm overflow taskforce in Swale, Margate, Deal, the Isle of Wight and Hampshire as part of a wider investment plan to reduce pollution incidents.
Actions will involve increasing sewer capacity, greater monitoring of networks, along with nature-based solutions, such as rain gardens and ponds. Dr Wilson said: “We believe these nature based solutions will make a massive difference to the frequency.
You will recall Southern Water was recently fined a record £90million for widespread pollution in the south of England, which caused harm to protected areas, conservation sites and oyster beds in Whitstable. Southern Water pleaded guilty to 6,791 un-permitted sewer charges in Kent, Hampshire and Sussex between 2010 and 2015.
Last year, Southern Water came under fire for sewer discharges on Kent’s coasts, namely in Thanet and Whitstable, with reports of people falling ill after taking a dip in the sea. Other concerns included the public being unable to swim in the sea, particularly during times of lockdown. 
A Whitstable councillor cited the appalling situation where shellfish operators are having to import oysters from Jersey because they cannot be sure what is going into the sea.”
Dr Wilson said the firm was “profoundly” apologetic, stating his company are working tremendously hard to make it better.”
Since 2016, the water utility company says it has been through a “massive transformational” inward change, including a new chief executive.
Commitments have been made to invest more cash to improve the sewer infrastructure in Kent. This includes £22million being invested into protection schemes in Thanet, sealing chalk adits (tunnels) to prevent leaking sewage into the chalk system.
Another £6million will be spent on refurbishing Margate’s pumping station. Southern Water has been asked to report back to KCC’s environment committee in the autumn of this year.
Finally, Southern Water was taken to task for rarely objecting to large scale planning applications, knowing the sewage system is already overwhelmed. This is particularly pertinent for Thanet.  Dr Wilson stated as statuary consultee, in future objections to applications will made. 

61/21-22	FINANCIAL MATTERS
a) Members resolved to approve the Schedule of Payments below, which had been previously circulated.  This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett. 
S. Archer - Clerk's salary & Expenses
H. Gunton - Plants for War Memorial	 £20.00 
ATS - Payroll Service	 	£66.00 
S. Archer - Clerk's salary & Expenses
Seaward Copy - Play Area Questionnaires  £32.00 
Newsletter contribution	 	£500.00 
T. Marsh - Christmas Tree	 	£240.00 
Unity Trust Service Charge	 	£18.00
		Receipts:
		       Play Area Donation   £250.00
	 	b) The banking reconciliations for December 2021 & January 2022 were approved.  
		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett.
c) The Clerk presented the precept request calculations which had been previously circulated to Councillors.  No comments were made and the precept request of £14851.00 was approved.
This was proposed by Cllr D Ransom and seconded by Cllr Beavis.
d) The Clerk presented the annual budget forecast which had been previously circulated to Councillors.  No comments were made and the forecast was duly approved.
This was proposed by Cllr C Ransom and seconded by Cllr Beavis.
		e) The annual insurance premium of £667.63 was approved for renewal.
This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Beavis.
f)  The purchase of a new printer for the Clerk was discussed and agreed to purchase a HP printer with an ‘Instant Ink’ plan for a monthly fee of £3.99.  This would be reviewed after the first year.
This was proposed by Cllr Beavis and seconded by Cllr Bennett.
		
62/21-22	PLANNING 	  					   
		a)  To note Planning Applications:
		F/TH/21/1795 – Walters Hall Farm, Monkton Street, Monkton
A resident’s concerns were noted with regard to the increase in traffic movements likely to be created by this application.  Although the Parish Council did not express objections initially, the significant negative impact on the neighbouring properties residential enjoyment, would be raised with the planning department.
FH/TH/21/1863 – 1 Seamark Close, Monkton
		No objections
		OL/TH/21/0761 - Land Rear Of 92 To 102 Monkton Street Monkton Kent (Heyhill)
Appeal submitted to Planning Inspectorate but process not yet started.  Additional comments can be submitted but initial comments will already be taken into account by the Inspector.
		b) To receive an update on previous applications
		F/TH/21/1877 – 198 Monkton Street, Monkton – Decision pending, Highways objections noted.

63/21-22	INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
		To receive updates for the following:
a)  County Councillor – Cllr Linda Wright was not present.  Cllr Derek Crow-Brown submitted a report as read previously under item 60 (c).  
b)  District Councillors – Cllr Abi Smith advised the Green Party had submitted a seven page response to the Local Plan Review, particularly emphasising issues surrounding the local economy, environment and insufficient infrastructure, thus calling for an immediate halt on planning approval for all large housing developments.  Cllr Smith had been approached by distressed residents affected by the Sunningdale Housing development.  Enforcement had been contacted and would be following up the concerns.
The seven trees allocated to Monkton following the TDC initiative, had been collected and would be planted as soon as possible.

Cllr Reece Pugh advised Monkton Road would be closed from 8th February for two weeks.
The Local Plan Review was also discussed in length, including the large development proposed at Manston.  
Cllr Pugh would also approach Iain Livingstone regarding the pending appeal date for Heyhill.

c)  Parish Councillors – Cllr D Ransom reported she had attended the Thanet Rural Regeneration Group meeting which had discussed the speedwatch initiative with Richard Steel from Acol being appointed as the Co-Ordinator.  Pete Mitchell would be advised of this appointment and liaise as necessary.  It was confirmed the village required new speedwatch equipment and additional volunteers to join the team. 
d)  PCSO – Debbie Forsyth was not in attendance, however, she had submitted the following report which was read by the Clerk:
I have looked back on calls from 1st January and I am very pleased to report that there haven’t been any reported crimes of note for Monkton.
If any of you have read Minster Matters latest edition you will know that I have given information regarding My Community Voice.  Please have a read and consider joining up. I shall endeavour to bring a pile of Minster Matters to the Village Hall on Wednesday.
e)  Community Warden – Karl Ayelett was not in attendance.

64/21-22	QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE
a)  The Clerk advised she had made enquiries with regard to the road closure for the Jubilee.  Application forms had now been received from KCC specifically for Jubilee closures which had been completed and other relevant documentation had been submitted for consideration.  Approximately 100 people would be able to attend the street party, and it was confirmed a leaflet drop would be delivered to properties affected by the potential road closure.  Fundraising events were being organised by the Jubilee Committee to assist with costs.
b)  The Parish Council contribution to the celebrations was discussed.  It was suggested that clubs and organisations in the village were approached to plant a tree in honour of the Jubilee.  Section 137 monies would be allocated to assist with the project.  The suggestion was agreed in principle and would be explored further.

65/21-22	RECREATION GROUND
The tree planting project was previously mentioned and agreed the proposal would be explored in more depth. 

66/21-22	PLAY AREA
a) Cllr Bennett had completed a written inspection report.  No issues of concern were raised.  A slow closing mechanism for the gate would be explored and the damage to the fence would be discussed during the next agenda item.
b) Cllr Bennett advised one quote had been received for repairs to the fencing.  This had been circulated to the Councillors.  The quote was considered and it was agreed to proceed with the repairs as soon as possible.  It was therefore proposed and approved to accept the quote outlined.
RESOLVED: To approve the repairs to the play area fencing to be completed as outlined in the quote for £1481.74 + VAT.  This was proposed by Cllr C Ransom and seconded by Cllr Beavis.
c)  Cllr D Ransom advised she had collated the responses received from the questionnaires and public consultation on the play area.  13% of questionnaires had been returned. 
The analysis was described in detail, a majority requested a zipwire, however, it was explained that unfortunately this was beyond the budget of the Parish Council at this time, and the existing play area was not large enough to accommodate this particular equipment.
The addition of a tennis court had also been suggested, however, although it was a good suggestion, again, this unfortunately was too expensive to be considered currently.
d) The grant funding for the play area redevelopment project is confirmed as follows:
Veolia Grant - £10,000  
Section 106 monies - £17,500
KCC Member’s Grant - £1600
Robinson’s Trust - £15,000
Villager Donation - £250
(Expected further Section 106 Monies - £17,000
There is currently a shortfall of approximately £10,000
e)  Suggestions for bridging the shortfall of funding were explored.  A resident suggested holding a competition for the play area to be named after a villager; for a nominal cost, tickets would be sold and drawn randomly once the play area had been installed.
Councillors were asked to consider options to be discussed at the next meeting.    	Action: All

67/21-22	MONKTON FOOTBALL CLUB
No further progress had been reported with regard to the suggested refurbishment of the Pavilion.  The poor condition of the grass was discussed and would be brought to the attention of the Manager.

68/21-22     	HIGHWAYS
a) The road signs for Seamark Road, at the roundabout, and Millers Lane, opposite the Nature Reserve required replacement.  Cllr Beavis would report as necessary. 			Action CB
b) Cllr Beavis confirmed she had chased the road sweeper which should be carried out in the next two weeks.
c)  Cllr Brown advised that speed restriction measures would again need to be considered following the planning appeal decision, as the application negatively affects the highways road scheme.  
d)  Cllr Brown reported that KCC had been in contact with various parties regarding the flooding issues.  A meeting was being arranged with the Internal Drainage Board, local farmer and Parish Council for a site visit and to discuss the issues and potential solutions further.		Action: SA

69/21-22	DATES OF THE NEXT MEETINGS
7th March, 4th April (Methodist Church), 9th May, 4th July, 5th Sept, 7th Nov, 7pm Monkton Village Hall – unless stated otherwise.
Meeting concluded by the Chair at 8:50pm
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
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